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JOURNAL OF PROCEEDING

OF THE

REGULAR MEETING, DECEMBER 9, 2008

CALL TO ORDER                          The regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Blue 


Island was called to order by Mayor Donald E. Peloquin at 


7:00 p.m. on December 9, 2008.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

ROLL CALL                                    Roll Call indicates the following:

Present:  12  
Ald. Ruthenberg, Stone, Janko, 

Ostling, Jackson, Hall, Elton, 

Vargas, Cantelo, Natalino, Vieyra,


 Rita.

                                                   Absent:     2

Ald. Dertz, Bilotto.






                                                   Present Also:     
Pam Frasor, City Clerk

                                                                           
Peter Murphy, City Attorney

                                                                             
Andy Botte, Treasurer

JOURNAL OF PROCEEDING      Moved by Ald. Janko, second by Ald. Jackson the Journal Of Proceedings for the regular meeting on November 25, 2008 is 

Accepted as printed.






Upon a vote, the Mayor declared the motion carried.

                     REPORT OF CITY OFFICIALS

                                            Mayor 

ROCK AROUND THE CLOCK
Mayor Peloquin reminded everyone on New Years Eve, Rock-Around-the-Clock will be held again at Vermont and Western.

STIMULUS PACKAGE
The Mayor stated that at the last Council Meeting, Tom Nagel presented a package to the U.S Conference of Mayors and that Blue Island is 1 out of 427 Cities that submitted packages.  There will be roughly 11,400 projects and 73 billion dollars through out the Country.  The City has submitted their projects along with street lighting projects and crosswalks to this plan. The bridges have been submitted, but on the 15th of December the minimal 
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amount of repairs will start and be done by the 22nd.  Also submitted 2 projects for cross walks for the schools and Tom Nagel is reviewing engineering projects for single-family homes on the lots off of Grove Street.

TRIFFLER BUILDING
The Mayor stated the Building Department, in regards to the Triffler Building, is working on the asbestos removal and once that is done; the building will be leveled down.

JT HOMES EXTENTION
Mayor Peloquin has had discussions with JT Homes, in the 6th Ward, and they would like to have an extension from 2010 to 2012 with the agreement that they would commit in have street lights up.

Ald. Janko asked if they would still maintain the lots.

Mayor Peloquin stated yes.

Motion by Ald. Stone, second by Ald. Jackson to approve the extension for JT Homes.

On the Question: Ald. Hall asked if they have to vote on this today.

The Mayor stated yes, that there wouldn’t be another meeting until the second week in January.

Ayes:      12  
Ald. Ruthenberg, Stone, Janko, 

Ostling, Jackson, Hall, Elton, 

Vargas, Cantelo, Natalino, Vieyra,

 Rita. 





Nays:        0






Abstain:    0

                                                   Absent:     1

Ald. Dertz, Bilotto.





 

There being Twelve (12) Affirmative Votes, the Mayor declared the motion carried.

DISASTER RELIEF PROGRAM
Cook County Emergency Management Agency is asking the City to send a letter stating that the City would comply or work with County in a joint project on Disaster Relief Program Agreement.

Motion by Ald. Elton, second by Ald. Natalino to approve Agreement.
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Ayes:      12  
Ald. Ruthenberg, Stone, Janko, 

Ostling, Jackson, Hall, Elton, 

Vargas, Cantelo, Natalino, Vieyra,

 Rita. 





Nays:        0






Abstain:    0

                                                   Absent:     1

Ald. Dertz, Bilotto.





 

There being Twelve (12) Affirmative Votes, the Mayor declared the motion carried.

PROCLAMATION
PROCLAMATION 2009 GIRL SCOUT COOKIE SALE TIME.

Motion by Ald. Vieyra, second by Ald. Rita to Adopt.

Upon a vote, the Mayor declared the motion carried.

MAYOR’S LETTER
Mayor Peloquin announced that he would not be pursuing the position for full time Mayor with the economy being so bad and would have a letter for the Aldermen.

Ald. Rita asked if that would have to go to Judicial Committee first.

The Mayor stated no, there will be no change.

Questions To The Mayor’s Office
Ald. Vargas commended all of Blue Island for the Light Parade that was on Saturday along with all the other events that day was very nice and also that donations are being taking by Nancy Thompson for the three Thompson homes that were destroyed by fire.

Ald. Elton pleaded with everyone to spread the word to not open your doors for anyone you don’t know. Scammers who are posing as City Workers are going into homes robbing them.

Ald. Janko announced that he and his Ward donated to Angels Touch 250 pair of gloves, hats and scarves.

Ald. Cantelo announced that a woman from his ward who wants to be kept anonymous donated $1000 worth of gift certificates from 
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around town and would like for them to be passed out to the needy in all the wards.

Bids

No Bids.

City Clerk

Clerk Frasor announced that she gave a memo to all the Aldermen regarding that the residents have until December 16th to file for benefits from the flooding to FEMA.

Children’s Benefit League is requesting permission to tag on Friday and Saturday, April 17th & 18th, 2009.

Motion by Ald. Rita, second by Ald. Stone to approve.

Upon a motion, the Mayor declared the motion carried.

Footprints Outreach is requesting permission to set up a table to offer coffee and information on the Footprints program to commuters on the Metra Rock Island line.

Motion by Ald. Vieyra, second by Ald. Natalino to approve.

On the Question: Ald. Stone asked if they were a non-for profit organization.

Clerk Frasor stated yes they are.

Upon a motion, the Mayor declared the motion carried.

Mayor Peloquin announced that Jim Reihel from the Building Department is also a member of out American Legion Post and will be sponsoring a workshop here for Veterans in regards to the benefits that they are entitled to.


City Treasurer

Motion by Ald. Ruthenberg, second by Ald. Hall to accept the Treasurer’s Report for the period ending November 30, 2008 and to be placed on file.

Upon a vote, the Mayor declared the motion carried.
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City Attorney

Motion by Ald. Hall, second by Ald. Stone the headings be read and then a motion for adoption.

ORDINANCE NO. 08-043
AN ORDINANCE RESTRICTING PORTIONS OF CERTAIN STREETS FOR HANDICAPPED PARKING ONLY WITHIN THE CITY OF BLUE ISLAND, COUNTY OF COOK, STATE OF ILLINOIS, AND PROVIDING PENALTIES FOR THE VIOLATION THEREOF. 


Locations: 2518 Walnut Street, 2638 Orchard Street, 2200 w.119th   Street.


Motion by Ald.  Ostling, second by Ald. Ruthenberg to adopt.

Ayes:      12  
Ald. Ruthenberg, Stone, Janko, 

Ostling, Jackson, Hall, Elton, 

Vargas, Cantelo, Natalino, Vieyra,

 Rita. 





Nays:        0






Abstain:    0

                                                   Absent:     1

Ald. Dertz, Bilotto.





 

There being Twelve (12) Affirmative Votes, the Mayor declared the motion carried.

RECOMMENDATION
A RECOMMENDATION FROM THE BLUE ISLAND ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS CONCERNING AN APPLICATION OF GREGORY STEC REQUESTING APPROVAL OF A SPECIAL USE TO PERMIT A PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT FOR A SENIOR LIVING FACILITY, FOR THE PROPERTY LOCATED AT 1725 ½ W. VERMONT STREET, BLUE ISLAND, ILLINOIS.

On the Question:  Ald. Ostling asked what does this mean with four stories high; she was concerned with the size and parking.

Mayor Peloquin stated that this is assisted living, that most of the residents won’t have cars.

Ald. Ostling asked is it was assisted living or senior living.
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The Mayor invited Mr. Stec and his Architect to the podium to further explain and stated that this is along the river and that the City has minimal if any senior housing.

Mr. Stec addressed the Council with plans that it would be 200 feet off of Vermont Street and the homes in the surrounding areas are a 100% capacity and there is a waiting list.

Ald. Janko asked that construction would begin in 2009 after obtaining licenses from the State of Illinois, what is the contingency plan if you don’t get the license.

Mr. Stec stated that without the license, there is no project and would have to come back and find another project for this property.

The Mayor stated that the special use is only for this project.

Ald. Janko asked what this project would do to the Fay’s Point project for senior care.

Mayor Peloquin stated that this is the hub of senior housing now because of our transportation with I-57, the Rail and the Hospital.

Ald. Janko also asked about the parking with employees and people visiting if it would be still under code.

The Mayor talked to Nick when this first came up and this would meet code on assisted living and what we could do based on codes.

Ald. Janko asked if they propose to run the facility with only 9 employees.

Mr. Stec stated that they proposing Rest Haven Christian Services to run the facility, which they have been in the business for 30 years doing this.

Mayor Peloqluin stated that in all the years that he has been Mayor, everybody had been yelling at him for Senior Housing.

Ald. Rita stated that she is not that enthused about the parking neither, will they be able to park inside.

Mr. Stec described that the people living in there will be an age restriction, in their late 80’s to early 90’s and have a health issue.

The difference between the facility at Fay’s Point and us is independent senior housing verses assistant living or supportive 
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living, you need aid to get into the building, help to the bathroom, getting in and out of bed.

Ald. Rita asked that there only be 9 people to watch 97 people, cooking, cleaning and taking care of them.

Mr. Stec stated that they are mandated by the State of Illinois to lay out a budget, that’s what we hired Rest Haven to do. We’ll have 1 cna per 20 residents, 2 security staff, 1 cook, manager of the facility and an administrator. The amount of jobs were creating here are about 24 to 30 jobs.  This is an approval for consensual not final.

Ald. Janko asked about the materials involved and is not happy with it.

The Mayor differed to his opinion stating that building that they are talking about building will keep the elements and cost factors involved so we can get this type of housing.  

Ald. Cantelo asked what the difference between assisted living and a nursing home.

Mr. Stec stated that they get checked out by State and that’s why we hire Rest Haven and if someone falls out of a certain actuary they have to go in a nursing home by law, we can’t take care of them or I could lose my license.

Mayor Peloquin stated that it’s the type of care your talking about such as a nurse having to administer medication verses a nurse making sure someone takes it and most of the nursing homes patients are bedridden.

Ald. Vieyra asked if it’s for an individual or can a spouse live there also.

Mr. Stec stated that every resident has to qualify; everybody has to have an ailment.

Ald. Vieyra confirmed that every individual is in need of assistance.

Ald. Ostling asked that he talked about Rest Haven Christian Services and if was the same as the one in Crestwood.

Mr. Stec stated that they are out of Tinley Park.

Ald. Ostling asked if they have a facility that they could see.
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Mr. Stec stated that they have been in business for 40 years, they come in and do all the marketing and management and always have a waiting list.  Mr. Stec also stated that the City of Blue Island residents would have first rule to get in.

Ald. Hall clarified that Mr. Stec is the builder and that Rest Haven is the management team.

Mr. Stec stated that is correct.

Ald. Hall asked what their record in Illinois and if they have a web site.

Mr. Stec stated that they do have a web site and can get any information on them that Council wanted to know.

Mayor Peloquin stated that he gets into nursing homes and that Rest Haven is one of the more reputable firms in regards to running these homes and they are tied to Lutheran Group and knows all the ins and outs, they have always been on top and are long time professionals.

Ald. Ostling asked what the address of the Tinley Park facility is so she can view it.

Mr. Stec stated that their command center is in Tinley Park and if they would like to go see the one in Rolling Meadows he can arrange it.

Ald. Ostling would like to see one like the one he will be putting up.

Mayor Peloquin stated that they might make changes in the building yet as we go through the process, Mr. Stec and his architect are here tonight to get the zoning approved so they could apply for the licensing. 

Ald. Janko asked about having a 4-story elevation and being set back, how would the road noise from I-57 affect that facility.

The Architect stated that with the pre cast construction and insulated windows the noise won’t be a factor but when the windows are open there is minimal noise and the highway is on an embankment and the grade for the building is set down.

Ald. Janko asked if there were any comments from the residents in that area regarding the facility going up.
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Mayor Peloquin stated that he read the comments that Mr. Murphy read at the Zoning Hearing.

Ald. Janko stated that some of them were not even residents there.

Mayor Peloquin stated that Ald. Rita is concerned about the parking and the same questions will be asked for the Fay’s Point facility but the Mayor wants Council to take into consideration the large Hispanic population that there is going to be a tremendous need for Hispanic seniors to stay where they could be close to their families.

Ald. Cantelo asked if these would be private funded or state funded.

Mr. Stec stated that the SLF would be public and private pay.  The market study came back that 25% of the residents would be private paid and 75% of the residents would be public.

Mayor Peloquin stated that Blue Island is in need for assisted living.

Motion by Ald. Cantelo, second by Ald. Hall to approve.

On the Question:  Ald. Rita asked if they need approval from the Water Reclamation too and the EPA.

Mayor Peloquin stated no, this is private properly and goes under the City guidelines and the other thing is that the Planning Department is trying to develop with the walking and bike paths will feed right into this along the river.

Ayes:      11 
Ald. Stone, Janko, Ostling, 

Jackson, Hall, Elton, Vargas, 

Cantelo, Natalino, Vieyra, Rita. 





Nays:        0






Abstain:    1

Ald. Ruthenberg.

                                                   Absent:     1

Ald. Dertz, Bilotto.





 

There being Eleven (11) Affirmative Votes, the Mayor declared the motion carried.

Ald. Rita asked if they would be able to talk to the people running this.
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The Mayor stated yes and will take her out to see their other facilities if she wants. 

RECOMMENDATION
A RECOMMENDATION FROM THE BLUE ISLAND ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS CONCERNING AN APPLICATION OF JOSEPH P. MURPHY REQUESTING


ISSUANCE OF A SPECIAL USE PERMIT CONSTRUCTION OF A SINGLE SECOND FLOOR APARTMENT FOR PRIVATE USE AS PART OF THE COMMERICIAL/RETAIL BUILDING ON THE PREMISES LOCATED AT 13042 S. WESTERN AVENUE, BLUE ISLAND, ILLINOIS. 

Motion by Ald. Janko, second by Ald. Rita to approve.

Ayes:      12  
Ald. Ruthenberg, Stone, Janko, 

Ostling, Jackson, Hall, Elton, 

Vargas, Cantelo, Natalino, Vieyra,

 Rita. 





Nays:        0






Abstain:    0

                                                   Absent:     1

Ald. Dertz, Bilotto.





 

There being Twelve (12) Affirmative Votes, the Mayor declared the motion carried.

ORDINANCE NO. 08-044
AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF A SPECIAL USE PERMIT TO JOSEPH P. MURPHY TO PERMIT CONSTRUCTION OF A SINGLE SECOND FLOOR APARTMENT FOR PRIVATE USE AS PART OF THE RETAIL/COMMERCIAL BUILDING ON THE PREMISES LOCATED AT 13042 S. WESTERN AVENUE, BLUE ISLAND, ILLINOIS. 



Motion by Ald. Janko, second by Ald. Rita to adopt.

Ayes:      12  
Ald. Ruthenberg, Stone, Janko, 

Ostling, Jackson, Hall, Elton, 

Vargas, Cantelo, Natalino, Vieyra,

 Rita. 





Nays:        0
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Abstain:    0

                                                   Absent:     1

Ald. Dertz, Bilotto.





 

There being Twelve (12) Affirmative Votes, the Mayor declared the motion carried.

RESOLUTION NO. 08-366
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING EXECUTION OF THE INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE COOK COUNTY ASSESSOR’S OFFICE TO ACCESS IT’S GEOGRAPHIC INFORMATION SYSTEM (“GIS”) DATABASE.

Motion by Ald. Vieyra, second by Ald. Ruthenberg to approve.

Ayes:      12  
Ald. Ruthenberg, Stone, Janko, 

Ostling, Jackson, Hall, Elton, 

Vargas, Cantelo, Natalino, Vieyra,

 Rita. 





Nays:        0






Abstain:    0

                                                   Absent:     1

Ald. Dertz, Bilotto.





 

There being Twelve (12) Affirmative Votes, the Mayor declared the motion carried.

COMMITTEE REPORTS


Finance Committee – Ald. Cantelo, Chairman 

PAYROLL
Motion by Ald. Cantelo, second by Ald. Natalino to approve Payroll for November 28, 2008 – Net Pay - $223,853.67        - 

Total Gross - $355,230.64  

Ayes:      12  
Ald. Ruthenberg, Stone, Janko, 

Ostling, Jackson, Hall, Elton, 

Vargas, Cantelo, Natalino, Vieyra,

 Rita. 





Nays:        0
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Abstain:    0

                                                   Absent:     1

Ald. Dertz, Bilotto.





 

There being Twelve (12) Affirmative Votes, the Mayor declared the motion carried.

ACCOUNTS PAYABLE 
Motion by Ald. Cantelo, second by Ald. Stone to approve 

Accounts Payable for the period ending December 9, 2008 for the amount of  $313,514.37

Ayes:      12  
Ald. Ruthenberg, Stone, Janko, 

Ostling, Jackson, Hall, Elton, 

Vargas, Cantelo, Natalino, Vieyra,

 Rita. 





Nays:        0






Abstain:    0

                                                   Absent:     1

Ald. Dertz, Bilotto.





 

There being Twelve (12) Affirmative Votes, the Mayor declared the motion carried.





  
Judiciary Committee – Ald. Rita, Chairman

Motion by Ald. Hall, second by Ald. Rita to approve Insurance Loss Fund Disbursement of $11,413.72.

The City of Blue Island renewed the dental plan.  The City does not pay for this; it is a package the City offers.  The employee pays 100% it is voluntary.  It will be due February 1st Counsel Terry Sullivan will send a letter to all employees.

Ald. Hall made a motion to have an ordinance drawn up Ald. Bilotto seconded the motion.  We will use an ordinance Evergreen Park has pertaining to decorations the time frame to have the decorations up will be October 1st to February 1st. 

Division cars that are parked on the street will be discussed at next meeting.

Next Regular meeting – Tuesday, January 6, 2009 at 5:00 p.m. – 

East Annex.
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Public Health & Safety Committee – Ald. Ostling, Chairman

No Report.

Next meeting – Tuesday, December 16, 2009 at 6:30 p.m.- Lower Level of the Police Department.

Municipal Services Committee – Ald. Ruthenberg, Chairman

Motion by Ald. Janko, second by Ald. Ruthenberg to approve an Ordinance be drafted for a handicapped sign for 12753 Sacramento.

Upon a motion, the Mayor declared the motion carried.


Water Department Superintendent Gary Kozlowski presented a request from a resident to get assistance and reduction with a water bill.  After investigation of the residences water system it was identified that perhaps malicious activity may have been the cause.  This went unnoticed to the homeowner.  Ald. Elton motioned, seconded by Ald. Rita to charge the resident for only the cost of the water and not sewer.

Aldermen Rita, Jackson and Elton requested replacement and service regarding re-lamping on several light poles within their respective wards.  Superintendent Stachulak reported that he would make the request to Com Ed for the needed repairs and that they were just out with a re-lamping crew servicing previous requests.  He also reported that both leaf machines are still deployed and that crews will continue picking up until snowfall requires equipment switch over for snow removal. 

Unicom Representatives addressed the group and talked about their need to relocate from their current location.  They have operated in Blue Island since 1996 and employ approximate 20 employees.  They are a High Tech call center serving many companies including some area fortune 500 corporations.  It is their intentions to stay and relocate in Blue Island and they are asking the committee to help them in getting the needed parking for a property they are looking at purchasing.  Ald. Elton offered to meet with them at the Building Department to review options associated with the property they were in the process of purchasing to see what feasible in regards to parking for their support in providing help on the matter as well.

Superintendent Stachulak talked about the age of the equipment 15-18 years old and we need to think about replacing it.  He reported on 
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the snow removal from the 2 snowfalls that occurred.  He reported that approximately 45 tons of the 600 tons were used on those 2 snowfalls. The Street Department is watching salt consumption very closely and has implemented some conservation techniques.

Ald. Jackson followed up with questions on the removal of the fuel tanks at station two. Superintendent Stachulak commented that it is in the hands of the City Attorneys.  Removal at this time may be delayed due to the winter weather. The fuel tanks at that location are no longer in use.

Next meeting – Tuesday, January 6, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. - East Annex.

Community Development – Ald. Vieyra, Chairman


No Report.





Next meeting – Tuesday, January 6, 2009 at 7:00 p.m.- East Annex.

Recreation Committee – Ald. Stone, Chairman

Recreation Center Business:

November receipts were $1,037.50.

New programs will no get started until after the 1st of the year.

The FOP Christmas Party will be held on Saturday, December 6th from 12-2 at the Rec Center.

Tea with Mrs. Santa will be held on December 13th at noon at the Golf Course.

District 218 is looking for a place to put a classroom for kids with learning disabilities who are no behavioral problems.  They would like to use the Rec Center.  Pam will talk to the District to get more information and get back to the Committee.

Golf Course Business:

Meteorlogix’s software is up and running at the Golf Course and in the Public Works Department.  This system will issue weather warnings such as lightening in the area, road condition reports, etc.
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Jerry reported that bad weather has slowed down golfing.  The ATM is up and running.

Jerry stated he is working on budgets.  The Servicescape contract will be brought back to the committee prior to the 4/30/09 expiration date.

Detective’s Jason Slattery and Dennis Sepessy and Officer LaSalle King sat in on our meeting.  They were supposed to be at a monthly Neighborhood Watch meeting but no one showed up, so they talked with us about the importance of the Neighborhood Watch groups and wondered what can be done to get some more active groups started.  Neighborhood Watch is so important in order to get information to the citizens and keeping them up to date.  These men came out to this meeting on their own time and were very disappointed that no one showed up.  Detective Slattery stated the Police Officers are more than willing to talk to groups regarding information they feel needs to be directed towards the citizens.  For example, he stated they are “gypsy” scams going on in town where they pose as employees of the Water Department.  They get into the home; keep the owner busy while another person robs the home. They seem to target the elderly and Hispanics.

Pam suggested having the Officers come to the open gym night to speak and putting out information on WDDE, but more people in our community need to take an interest in starting up Neighborhood Watch Groups.

Office King discussed the possibility of having a basketball tournament for grade schools and wondered about having it at the Rec Center.  He stated District 130 is hesitant about bringing in teams from other schools because of liability issues.  Pam suggested talking to St. Benedict about using their gym.  She stated she would talk to the District 218 and 130 Coaches to see if she could help.

Next meeting – Wednesday, January 7, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. –

East Annex.

CITIZENS WISHING TO ADDRESS THE COUNCIL

REGARDING THIS EVENING BUSINESS

No Citizens. 
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ADJOURNMENT
Motion by Ald. Jackson, second by Ald. Vargas to adjourn the meeting.

Upon a vote, the Mayor declared the motion carried.




                        The next regular meeting of the City Council is scheduled for 

January 13, 2009 at 7:00 p.m.



_________________________________






Pam Frasor, City Clerk

APPROVED BY ME THIS

11th DAY OF DECEMBER, 2008.

_________________________________

Donald E. Peloquin, Mayor
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